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AEA Elections Committee 10.25.08 Meeting Report 
 


Purpose: Finalize Online Voting Implementation Plan 
[Note: 1) Some locals are using survey tools: ability to vote multiple times and not confidential. 


                          2) 2008: 146 locals were mailed their ballots and only 30 returned the results.] 
 


1. Election Schedule 
a. Jan 8 – deadline for all NE‐RA State/Region delegate nominations 
b. Nov 21 – Advocate issue mailed with NEA‐RA & AEA Board Nomination Forms Online Voting Ad 
c. Feb 6 – Advocate issue mailed with NEA‐RA Online Voting Ad 
d. Feb 9 – Big Launch!  Notify local presidents that voting is open. 
e. April 10 – e‐voting cut‐off 
f. April 24 – DA – e‐voting for NEA Director & Board of Directors and AEA PAC  


2. Online Voting Update 
a. April, 2003 New business Item passed at DA – elections Committee was charged 


with researching online voting systems for statewide and local elections.  
b. Sept., 2008 – Elections Comm recommended purchase of web‐based online 


voting system offered by VoteNet Solutions.  Approved  
c. Scope:  AEA will purchase VoteNet Solutions eBallot license and services for 2009  


i. 2009 Elections proposed 
1. NEA‐RA statewide & regional candidate elections 
2. DA Constitutional and Bylaw amendments, Board of Directors and 


AEA Fund Council members 
3. Unlimited “Vote on Demand” elections which local assoc’s can use 


a. Locals will own their own administration 
ii. Two separate websites 1) State and Regional   2) Locals 
iii. Surveying tool can be anonymous or non‐anonymous (no cost) 
iv. Contract year will be 12.1.08 through 11.30.09 
v. Unlimited usage of elections or survey capabilities 
vi. Aug/Sept 2009: Full assessment of success, service and performance will 


proceed 2nd and 3rd yr agreements 
3. Implementation Strategy 


a. Full implementation to all voters as opposed to targeted locals 
b. Training of at least one regional office person + local election chairs 


i. Elections Hotline 
c. Vote On Demand offered to all local associations (free 1st yr then a nominal fee) 
d. Marketing:  


i. We need a catchy phrase – may pilot the program voting on this 
ii. Presidents’ meeting Nov and Jan (those who attend on a regular basis 


represent 75% of the membership) and large local Pres meeting 
iii. Adocate – Nov & Feb, + Press Release 
iv. Included in Weekly Updates 







e. Authorization Code for voting 
i. Last Name and last 4 digits of Soc Sec # 
ii. Voter receives a confirmation report 


f. Anyone requests for a paper ballot will be honored 
i. In the case of duplication the online ballot will be the official ballot 


g. 1st yr candidate statements/pictures will be online and in Advocate 
i. Unlimited amount of text available 


h. AEA will need 3 weeks to process local requests for Vote on Demand 
i. Note: VoteNet charges $500 for a rush job 


i. Use of school computers should be allowable since it is governance and not 
political 


4. Cost implications 
a. 2008: $15,300 + 91 staff hours 
b. Projected costs for 2009 $12,600 + 80 staff hours  


 
 
Respectfully submitted by Linda Thieken on 11.6.08 
 
 
 








AEA-Retired
Executive Board Meeting


Date:  Thursday, October 7, 2008    Time:  10:00 AM
Location:  AEA Headquarters Board Room 345 East Palm Lane, Phoenix, Arizona 85004
President Somo, Vice President Bing, Treasurer Stephenson, Secretary Horwin, Past President K.Campbell; 
Board Members: Aber, Arnold, Freed, Grigsby, Mehok, Michels, Moy, Pickens, Pierce, Ramos, Swinford, Thieken, Zuniga ; 
Emeritus, Committees, Members: Bishop, J.Campbell, Krantz, Sommer, Spitzer,  NEA President Matteson, 
AEA Liaison Mike Aicone   Guests: Connie Wittig, Shirley Boswell, Clorinda Graziano


Agenda Actions/Minutes


1. Call to 
Order 


President Somo called the meeting to order at 10:05 AM. 
She passed around an envelope for donations to fund Hospice in honor of Billie Fugate, 
whose active leadership in AEA-Retired Leadership we all miss. Paula Grigsby shared that 
on Sat., Oct. 11, a memorial service will be held in Lakeside.  Email Paula Grigsby for 
details.  Her service in Tucson was well-attended, and lovely.
Pres. Somo also passed an envelope to contribute to a wedding gift for Jennifer Daily, AEA 
Lobbyist in celebration of her marriage to the Honorable John Loredo.
Horwin: Make name tags for favored board members, Juan Zuniga and Richard Spitzer.


2.Approval 
of Agenda


Moved and seconded to approve agenda with flexibility by Ken Freed/Juan Zuniga.  
Add under item no. 4, c:  Mileage Reimbursement      PASSED


3. Previous 
Minutes 


Moved and seconded by K. Freed/J. Zuniga to approve Sept. 11, 2008 minutes.  PASSED


4.Financials  
a.  Treasurer’s 


Report


b.  Budget 
Revision


c.  Mileage 
Reimbursem
ent Increase.


Treasurer Jean Stephenson presented and explained the financial report, pages 6-9.  
It was moved and seconded by J.Stephenson/Frank Bing to accept the financial report.  
PASSED
President Somo led the discussion about the Budget Revision and Mileage Reimbursement.  
The Budget Committee met on Sept. 22. See Board Packet pages 10-13.
It was moved and seconded to accept the Revised Budget recommended by the Budget 
Committee by J. Horwin/F. Bing.  There was some discussion about individual line items.  It 
was noted that Honorary Members, while paid for by AEA, do not bring income from dues to 
AEA-Ret., so must subtract their number from AEA-Ret. Income projection.  PASSED
It was moved and seconded by J.Horwin/J.Zuniga to accept the recommendation not to 
raise the reimbursement rate at this time and to continue to gather data relative to mileage 
reimbursement for future discussion and recommendation by the Budget Committee in 
January, 2009. Discussion centered on the needed information prior to making decision to 
increase reimbursement for mileage.  Discussion also centered around the need to develop 
and put into practice clear guidelines for mileage reimbursement.  PASSED


5. Old 
Business
Constitution & 
Bylaws


John Campbell explained that the Constitution and Bylaws forbids limiting the no. of offices 
a member may hold.   It was noted that this committee recommended listing other offices 
held by members when running for positions.


Apart from Constitution and Bylaws Committee information, John  also mentioned that there 
is a Retired Coalition Meeting scheduled at AEA Headquarters on Oct. 29 from 10:00 AM – 
12:00 PM.  Seven members indicated they would be present at that coalition meeting.  He 
passed out a tentative agenda.
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Agenda Actions/Minutes


6. New 
Business


AEA 
Finance 
Review 
Committee 


Juan Zuniga reported that the AEA F.R.C. Committee met in September.  They reviewed 
their charges for the year.  Among the charges to review the dues structure concerning AEA-
Retired are the following: dues-generated income compared to cost of services to AEA-
Retired; AEA-Retired dues compared to other State Retired Associations.  
Juan asked for the following information:  What are the services provided by AEA to AEA-
Retired and their costs; What benefits do AEA-Ret. Members derive from AEA.
Other charges of the AEA FRC Committee are the following concerns:
How do we pro-rate members’ dues who sign up before or after the year begins? 
Conduct on-going feasibility study of Continuous Membership.  


NEA-Ret. Pres. Matteson noted that NEA-Ret. Is probably not paying its own way, as we 
receive a great deal of services for the amount of dues we pay.  She also noted it may be a 
good idea to follow lead of other states’ practice of making membership an automatic 
deduction for any new members who join.


7. Standing 
Committee 
Reports 


 a. 
Membership


b. Legislative


c. ASRS


Daina Swinford remarked on high no. of membership renewals. Pg 15
95% of new members use dues deduction.  She also noted that those who are not members 
lose their life insurance.  A letter stating this insurance info. went out to all members earlier 
in the year.  At this time there are only 58 non-renewals.  She passed out list with hope that 
board members with personal relationship will call to remind them to renew membership.


Julie Horwin reported about upcoming Leg. Elections, endorsed candidates, Legislators who 
will be elected, & those who won’t return.  Also, 4 Propositions on which AEA has taken a 
position. Pg 16.    Pres. Somo passed out a booklet by AZ Advocacy Network which 
summarizes the Propositions, and show the supporters and opposition of each.  
Julie also noted that AEA is on the front line fighting against Prop. 105.  Part of our 
campaign involves a Rapid Response Team.  We are leveraging the Internet for this effort.  
Rapid Responders make themselves available to write (or submit) letters to the editor and 
help with viral emails—to get people to watch our TV ad on You Tube for example.  Please 
join this team or recommend others who can join our cause. It takes 30 minutes to be 
trained and all you need to do is call in and be in front of a computer during the training time. 
You do not need to drive anywhere and training is available to anyone anywhere in Arizona 
(or Arizonans who are traveling anywhere in the world).
 The next three trainings are:
Wednesday, October 14th at 5 or 7 PM
Tuesday, October 14th at 5 PM
Other times at your request  Contact Jim Breitlinger: jbreitinger@riester.com


Steve Ramos reported on ASRS Return-to-Work meeting & ASRS Board Meetings.  Next 
ASRS Board Meeting is Oct. 17.  S. Ramos reported that the ASRS plans to go to the 
Legislature with a bill. (See pages 17-20 in Board Packet for explanation of proposed bill.) 
They will begin by explaining how R-to-W impacts the ASRS fund.  The idea of the bill is to 
charge the school district the contribution rate for each R-to-W school employee.  (Unlawful 
to charge the retiree, and can’t charge the private company.)  This charge will be calculated 
based on the deficit to the ASRS Fund that R-to-W is creating.  Those retirees who sit out a 
year prior to returning to work will not be impacted by this proposed bill.  Sitting out a year 
and returning to work has not been found to impact the ASRS Fund.  It has been found that 
R-to-W has resulted in active education employees retiring 2 years earlier than expected 
which impacts the actuarial figures and results in increased contribution rate.  Ramos noted 
that this proposed legislation will need the support of the active members.  This will most 
likely be easy to obtain because each active member is paying a higher contribution rate 
because the “Smart School” employee is not paying into the ASRS Fund.  
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Agenda Actions/Minutes


d. AZ 
Impact 
Mentoring


Also, due to the the impact to the fund, the contribution rate increases. It was suggested that 
an informational powerpoint presentation be created in order that it can help to increase 
understanding of active and retired employees. It was moved/seconded by J. Horwin/K. 
Campbell that AEA-Retired supports and recommends this legislation (pending approval by 
ASRS Board) be included in the AEA Legislative Agenda for the next Leg. Session.   
PASSED      S. Ramos noted, relative to the PBI, that Director Mattson of ASRS seems sold 
on 10 year smoothing, so that is probably not going to change.  Steve suggested that AEA-
Retired may wish to reconsider the 1% COLA.  Steve remembers that Matteson may have 
mentioned that it would include language such as “either 1% COLA or equivalent of what the 
PBI would have been.”


Paula Grigsby reported on Grant Committee Meeting of Oct. 5.  See attached notes.  A 
calendar which is friendly to students is being created.  Beginning celebrations are planned 
for Oct. 8 in Phoenix and Oct. 8 in Tucson.  Much has been created around communication, 
attention to mentors, and to creating two new programs: A Flagstaff group and the First Five 
Group for teachers in their first years of teaching


8. Grant 
Committees 
a. 
Intergenera-
tional 
Mentoring
b. TEF 


Paula Grigsby reported on the funds for each grant.  (See financials page 8)
The grants are funded for this year, and fundraising will continue in order to fund for 
upcoming years.  
President Somo reported that the money for all grants (AZ IMPACT, TEF) will come in Oct. 
or Nov from NEA-Retired. AZ is a targeted state by NEA for roll-out of T.E.F. information 
internally and externally to the community.  There is a coordinated effort by NEA, AEA, and 
AEA-Retired to create a powerpoint presentation that is specific to AZ.  


9. Board 
Committee 
Reports
a.  Az 
Impact 
Fundraiser 
EcoPhones 


Pres. Somo reported that AEA-Ret. Is registered with EcoPhones Recycling.  She included 
a hand-out today that gives on-line address and gives all information necessary, including 
fliers which you can personalize for your chapter or other organization.  There is no charge 
to mail the cell phones and other electronics you collect.  Follow the instructions on-line to 
order the packing slip.  On-line address for EcoPhones: http://green-recycling-
fundraiser.org/
Enter the information found on the Lavender flier included in the Board Packet


10. Local 
Chapter 
Reports
a.  Phoenix 


Frank Sacco modeled a reminder letter with guest speaker for Phoenix chapter meeting.
Glendale chapter appreciated Steve Ramos’ presentation to them.  A member recruitment 
drive is on-going in that chapter.
Tucson chapter has a membership recruitment activity and enrolled 3 new members.  Next 
meeting: Oct. 15 “Solutions” a higher education group will be guest speakers.  
G. Mehok reported that newest local chapter, Sierra Vista will have its first meeting on 
October 20.


11.  Officer 
Reports
AEA Liaison


a. AEA & 
NEA B.O.D.  


Mike Aicone reported that he is pulling together data requested by the AEA  Finance Review 
Committee.  He will have all information for Oct. 21st F.R.C.  He is also readying for the AEA 
Audit. 


President Somo asked that members read the Sept. AEA B.O.D. minutes included in this 
packet.  She reported that while the AEA Board report for Sept. is included in this packet, 
another 2-day AEA Board meeting was held this last weekend.  Those notes will be included 
in the next board packet for Nov. or sent out to you separately.  A rally was held Saturday for 
all working people and unions.  John Wright was a speaker at the very large gathering.  
Volunteering for campaigns and voting was the purpose. 
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Agenda Actions/Minutes


b. NEA-Ret. 
Advisory 
Council – 
Pres. 
Matteson


c. Vice 
President 
Bing


d. Secretary 
Horwin


e. President 
Somo


AEA Member Benefits Task Force minutes of Sept. 13, are included in this packet.  


NEA-Retired President Matteson included her notes from NEA-Retired Advisory Council 
meeting of Oct. 1, 2008.  She presided over the NEA-Ret. Advisory Council meeting.  She 
noted that while the “This Active Life” is smaller, it is more costly.  Information about why is 
being researched.  Plans for Annual Meeting in San Diego are underway.  A $60 registration 
fee has been approved.  Retired members are very involved with Election 2008, and AZ is 
right at the top.  


Vice President Bing reported that the Conduit is scheduled, after many difficulties, to go out 
next week.  The deadline for articles for the next issue is Oct. 17, Friday.  The next Conduit 
will include AEA-Retired Elections information. The new computer has been installed in the 
AEA-Retired office.   He and Steve Ramos are scheduled for a pre-retirement presentation 
in Globe in December.


Sec. Horwin reported that Harry Mitchell is very pleased and grateful for the help that AEA-
Retired members have given on the phones for his campaign.  He intends to carry the water 
on our issues in Congress if he wins.  “I am right there with you.”   AEA-Retired members 
are also active through Aurora Aber in Tucson, working on targeted campaigns including 
Gabby Giffords’ congressional campaign.


Pres. Somo reported that there is a debate watch party at AEA Headquarters for the next 
Presidential debate on Oct. 15.  You must RSVP.
Dues-Tab life insurance for association leaders if you apply on-line at neamb.org.  If you are 
injured/killed while attending to Association business, you are insured for $50,000.00.  You 
must apply.  An orange flier was given out at this meeting with information.
Summer Leaders Retreat Planning Committee met.  Location of summer retreat will be the 
Wigwam. AEA-Ret. Board meeting July 14, 2009,  July 15-16 Leaders Retreat.  Participants 
include AEA-Retired board members, chapter chairs, committee chairs, committee 
members, and any members who wish to become more involved. Participants will 
participate with the Active Members as usual for the General Meetings, keynote speakers, 
and meals.  Break-out sessions will be tailored especially for AEA-Retired members with 
Strategic Planning being the overall theme, focused on leadership development, budget, 
membership, and other ideas.


12.  Board 
Activity: 
Committee 
Meetings 


Pres. Linda Somo noted that the following committees are scheduled to meet after the 
board meeting from 1:30 PM – 2:30 PM.  
Membership, chaired by Daina Swinford; Elections, chaired by Judy Moy;  Fundraising, 
chaired by Aurora Aber;  and Annual Member Award, co-chaired by Bertha Meyers and 
Kathy Campbell.


13. Adjourn Board meeting was adjourned by President Somo at 1:30 PM
Next Meeting:  Thursday, November 6, 2008


Respectfully submitted,
 Julie Horwin, 
AEA-Retired Secretary
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Coalition of Arizona State Retiree Associations 
Meeting Notes 


October 29, 2008 
 


Members Present: Keith Meredith, ASRS; Kenneth Bean, NAU; Robert Mings & Alan Johnson, ASURA; Doyle 
Burke, MCCD; Martin Marich, AASRA; Jim Burke, U of A; Steve Ramos, John Campbell, Bob Bloom, Julie 
Horwin, & Linda Somo, AEA-Retired; Doug Kilgore, AEA staff. 
 


I. Keith Meredith, ASRS Trustee, reported that:  
• ASRS is in the process of planning their budget for the next fiscal year. They are trying to limit growth 


of staff without a cut in services to members  
• Plan fund has suffered losses due to the recent decline in investment returns, but there will be no 


benefit cuts to Plan members (those who have the Defined Benefit program)  
• System members (about 2000 retirees) may see some cuts in benefits in 2010 if the market doesn’t 


rebound  
• Plan funding status may drop below 80%, but investments are very diversified, so won’t drop as far as 


stock market 
• Plan fund is only 1% invested in real estate at present time, even though authorized for up to 5% 
• Plan is currently funded at 82% 
• 2009 contribution rate already set and based on 2007 earnings; could increase by .4% for 2010 if 


market doesn’t improve 
• Average of funding ratio across all pension funds nationwide could drop as low as 65% if market stays 


down. 
 


II. Health Insurance Update 
• Health Insurance Committee is composed of representatives of 15 state employee retirement groups 


which makes recommendations to ASRS Board regarding retiree health insurance plans and educates 
itself about issues affecting senior health care 


• Committee met for first time this year on October 14 to begin bidding process of selecting new 
provider for 2010; contract with PacifiCare expires in one year 


• Committee believes there is more interest from health insurance companies than in recent past due to 
large numbers of retiring baby boomers 


• After bids are analyzed by consultants, Evaluation Committee comprised of two Health Insurance 
Committee members, ASRS staff, and ASRS Board members will review plans and make 
recommendations to entire Health Insurance Committee to consider 


  
        III. PBI 


• There will be no PBI for at least the next five years or longer 
 
         IV. 1% COLA Idea 


Steve Ramos informed attendees of several conversations with Paul Matson that he has had regarding the      
possibility of a 1% COLA in place of the PBI. 
• Members discussed the pros and cons of a proposal of an annual increase in the retiree benefit, such 


as 1%, that could be allocated by the Board in place of the PBI and would not be subject to the excess 
interest earnings for payment 


• Meredith explained that it would be “at the discretion” of the Board to allocate and that it would not 
be guaranteed 


• Meredith explained that since it is not currently funded by part of the contribution rate, it would have 
an impact on the Fund and that would have to be taken into consideration 


 
        
        V. ASRS Legislative Package 







           Members present received the working draft of the 2009 ASRS Legislative Proposal, and the Return to Work      
           Proposal. Included in the package are: 


• Change from 80 to 85 points for normal retirement 
• Change from 36 to 60 month averaging for calculating retirement benefit 
• Limiting the percentage of withdrawal of employer contributions for someone who leaves the Fund 


prior to retirement (currently can be as high as 100% of employer contributions) 
• Steve Ramos explained the Return to Work proposal which calls for an imposition of an Alternative 


Contribution Rate on employers for those employees hired back after retirement who have not met the 
mandatory interruption of duty timelines; this basically applies to public education employees who are 
hired by private firms, such as Smart Schools and ESI, to work more than half-time for school districts 
immediately after retirement. 


 
Discussion occurred regarding a position by the Coalition on the ASRS Legislative Proposal. It was noted that 
some retirees would be opposed to changing back to 85 points which might be considered a “give back” of a 
previously won improvement. Using the full draft of the Legislation Proposal, Coalition members present at this 
meeting will discuss the proposed changes with their own constituent groups. E-mail to John Campbell, 
jscampbell@qwest.net, the results of those discussions. Please include a full explanation and reasoning if your 
organization takes a position to support or oppose, or stay neutral. John Campbell will keep Coalition members 
updated about any legislative issues or changes to the Return to work proposal.  
 
The Coalition may wish to meet again in February or March. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Linda A. Somo 
AEA-Retired 








ASRS Report, October 17th Board Meeting 
The main item on the ASRS Board agenda was the approval of the legislative 
plan for the 2009 Session.  The plan includes new Return to Work legislation 
and changes to the Plan Design. 
RETURN TO WORK 
The new RTW legislation will assess an “Alternative Contribution Rate” on 
ASRS employers that hire ASRS retired members who return to work in any 
capacity, working greater than the half time 20/20 rule.  Time spent working for 
a private contractor, such as Smart Schools or ECI, will not count towards the 
one year required separation from an ASRS employer that qualifies a retiree to 
return to work without an ATR applied to their employment. 
Kevin DeMenna spoke to the ASRS Board as a representative for Smart 
Schools.  Kevin testified that Smart Schools believes the Board should put the 
RTW issue on hold until more accurate information can be gather and 
evaluated.  Since the Board ignored his pleas, it appears Smart Schools will do 
what it can to defeat this legislation in the 2009 session. 
Chuck Foy, speaking as a representative for the Arizona State Employees 
Association, told the Board his organization would support the RTW legislation 
but he could not speak of AEA or others. 
I believe AEA and AEA-Retired should have offered their support at this 
meeting.  Unfortunately, having no authority from AEA-Retired or AEA to 
speak to the issue, I was not able to offer our support.   
PLAN DESIGN CHANGES 
The ASRS will continue to advance changes in the Plan Design that have failed 
to pass in previous sessions.  The changes would only affect those hired after 
the legislation goes into effect and would not impact the contribution rate until 
30 years in the future. These changes involve the following: 


• Changes the calculation of a member’s average monthly salary from the 
highest 3 years to the highest 5 years. 


• Raises the points for Normal Retirement from 80 to 85 
• Limits a member, who terminates employment after five or more years, 


to a refund of only 25% of their employer’s contribution. 
Last year AEA did not support these changes. I have no direction from AEA at 
this time about what position it will take in 2009. 
Steve Ramos 
ASRS committee chairman 








 
 
 
 
Communications Committee- Next Conduit is at the 
printer/ mailer. This issue contains nomination forms 
which need to be returned by early January. We hope 
we've solved ALL printing and billing problems. 
 
Presentation Committee- Steve Ramos and I 
presented the Pre-Retirement seminar on October 22 
in Globe. Feedback was very positive. Most chapters 
seem to be handling their own presentations. Just a 
reminder that we have other presentations available if 
you need them.  








2008 General Election Results
Results as of November 5 at 9:14am 
The message couldn't be clearer: nationally, voters wanted progressive change. They elected an 
outstanding progressive as the 44th president. They put Democrats solidly in control of the 
Congress– that included Arizona’s Democratic Congressional victories, with 5 out of our 8 seats going 
Democratic.


However, it was a bittersweet victory.  The voters for AZ state Leg. seats seem to have gone 
the opposite, with the Republicans seeming to win more seats.  This may pan out differently 
in the end as provisional, early, and overseas ballots are counted.  Hard to give a summary 
until all ballots are counted, which means that this hand‐out is only a first look at the results, 
and should not be used as the final count.  


Bold text - Projected to win   *Recommended by AEA     
U.S. Representative in Congress 
District No. 1

 ☺Democratic - KIRKPATRICK, ANN    55.9%          Republican - HAY, SYDNEY     39.5%
 
District No. 2

 ☺Democratic - THRASHER, JOHN   37.2% 
 Republican - FRANKS, TRENT  59.4% 
 



 District No. 3

 ☺Democratic - LORD, BOB  42.4% 
 
 Republican - SHADEGG, JOHN  53.8%
 



District No. 4

 ☺Democratic - PASTOR, ED  72%
 
 Republican - KARG, DON   21.5%
 
District No. 5

 ☺Democratic - MITCHELL, HARRY 53.2 %
 Republican - SCHWEIKERT, DAVID  43.6%
 
District No. 6

 Democratic - SCHNEIDER, REBECCA  35.1% 
 Republican - FLAKE, JEFF  61.9%
 



District No. 7

 ☺Democratic - GRIJALVA, RAÚL   62.8%
 Republican - SWEENEY, JOSEPH  33.3%
 
District No. 8

 ☺Democratic - GIFFORDS, GABRIELLE  54.7%
    Republican - BEE, TIM 42.9%
  
State Senator                                             Projected: Rep. 17  Dem. 13 
Sen. Bob Burns of Peoria, the long-time chairman of the Appropriations Committee, was chosen as the next 
Senate President during an organizational meeting of the GOP caucus.
Republicans =  Democrats = 
(Please note, this will change as ALL of the votes are counted this week, next.)
District No. 1

 Democratic - CHANCERELLE, PAT  38.8 % 
 Republican - PIERCE, STEVE  61.2%


District No. 2

 ☺Democratic - HALE, ALBERT  73.4%
 
 Republican - JENKINS, ROYCE  26.6%


District No. 3
☺Democratic - LANDAHL, MARY  37.1% 
 
 Republican - GOULD, RON  62.9 


District No. 4

 Democratic - BOEHLKE, ROBERT  39.5 %
 Republican - HARPER, JACK  60.5%
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District No. 5

 Democratic - JEFFERS, BILL  45.5%
 
 Republican - ALLEN, SYLVIA TENNEY  54.5%


District No. 6

 ☺Democratic - LARSON, JIM  40.6%
 
 Republican - GORMAN, PAMELA  59.4%


District No. 7

 ☺Democratic - BLACK, LISA  39.5%
 
 Republican - WARING, JIM   57.5%
 
District No. 8

 
 
 
 
 
 
 ☺Republican - ALLEN, CAROLYN S. 100%
District No. 9

 ☺Democratic - PRICE, KAREN  44.2%
 
 Republican - BURNS, ROBERT "BOB"  55.8%
 
District No. 10

 Democratic - MONROE, MARTIN 44.4%
 
 Republican - GRAY, LINDA  55.6%
 
District No. 11

 ☺Democratic - WALLACK, ANN  45.7 %
 
 Republican - LEFF, BARBARA  54.3 %
 
District No. 12

 ☺Democratic - COTERA, ANGELA  47.3%
 Republican - NELSON, JOHN 52.7%
 
District No. 13

 ☺Democratic - MIRANDA, RICHARD 100%
 
District No. 14

 ☺Democratic - MCCUNE-DAVIS, DEBBIE 82.5%
 
District No. 15

 Democratic - CHEUVRONT, KEN  100%
 
District No. 16

 Democratic - LANDRUM, LEAH  73.3 %
 
 Republican - VERES, DANIEL J.  26.7 %
 
District No. 17

 ☺Democratic - BURTON-CAHILL, MEG  61.2 %
   Republican - HERNANDEZ, JESSE  38.8%
 
District No. 18

 ☺Democratic - NATIVIO, JUDAH  43.9 %

 Republican - PEARCE, RUSSELL 56.1 %
 
District No. 19

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - GRAY, CHUCK  100%
 
District No. 20

 ☺Democratic - MAISH, TED 43.8%
 
 Republican - HUPPENTHAL, JOHN  56.2%
 
District No. 21

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - TIBSHRAENY, JAY 100 %
 
District No. 22
 
 
 
 
 Republican - VERSCHOOR, THAYER  100 %
State Senate continued 


District No. 23

 ☺Democratic - RIOS, REBECCA  56.5 %
 Republican - CAMPOS, ANDR 43.5 %
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District No. 24

 ☺Democratic - AGUIRRE, AMANDA 75.9 %
 
District No. 25

 ☺Democratic - ALVAREZ, MANUEL V.   52.6%
 
 Republican - BLACK, MARY ANN  47.4%
 
District No. 26

 ☺Democratic - CAGE, CHERYL A.  49.3 %
 
 Republican - MELVIN, AL  50.7%
 
District No. 27

 ☺Democratic - GARCIA, JORGE LUIS  66.9 %
 
 Republican - WESTERMAN, BOB  33.1 %
 
District No. 28

 ☺Democratic - ABOUD, PAULA  100 %
 
District No. 29

 ☺Democratic - LOPEZ, LINDA  100 %


District No. 30

 Democratic - VALLE, GEORGETTE W. 40.4 %
 Republican - PATON, JONATHAN  59.6%
  
State Representative                                   Projected:  Rep.35 Dem. 25   
District No. 1
Democratic - GRITTNER, DENNIS  25 %
 
 Republican - MASON, LUCY   38.5%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - TOBIN, ANDY 36.4%
District No. 2
☺Democratic - CHABIN, TOM  47.1 %
Democratic - DESCHENE, CHRISTOPHER CLARK  52.9%


District No. 3
Democratic - DURBIN, PAMELA 25.4%
 
 ☺Republican - GOODALE, DORIS  36.5 %

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - MCLAIN, NANCY  38.1%
District No. 4
☺Democratic - DOLPHIN, SUE  19.2%
 
 Republican - BURGES, JUDY M.  31.6 %
☺Democratic - FORSTER, PAULA S.17.8%

 Republican - BOONE, TOM  31.4%
 
District No. 5
☺Democratic - BROWN, JACK A. 32 %
 
 Republican - BREWER, BARBARA G.  30.2 %

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - KONOPNICKI, BILL 37.8 %
 District No. 6
☺Democratic - CONRAD, TERI  20.8 %
 
 Republican - CRUMP, SAM  30.6%
☺Democratic - DOODY, JACK 21.5%
 
 Republican - SEEL, CARL 27.1%
 
District No. 7
Democratic - LUNN, JEANNE  25%

 
 Republican - BARNES, RAY  31.6%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - BARTO, NANCY 36.4 %
District No. 8
Democratic - RIMMER, STEPHANIE 26.6 %

 Republican - KAVANAGH, JOHN  35.1%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - REAGAN, MICHELE 38.2%


District No. 9
☺Democratic - HUTCHINSON, SHAWN  21.6%
 Republican - MURPHY, RICK 27.6%
☺Democratic - VAN HORSEN, SHERI 21.8 %
 Republican - LESKO, DEBBIE  29 %
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District No. 10
☺Democratic - LOVEJOY, LAMONT  20.3%

 Republican - QUELLAND, DOUG  25%
☺Democratic - THRASHER, JACKIE 24.1%

 Republican - WEIERS, JIM 25.3%


District No. 11
☺Democratic - MEYER, ERIC 34 %
 
 Republican - ALTMANN, JON  32.2%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - DRIGGS, ADAM 33.8%


District No. 12
Democratic - NUNEZ, EVE  22.6%
 
 
 Republican - MONTENEGRO, STEVE 26.1%
☺Democratic - SCANLON, DAVID 21.6%
 
 Republican - WEIERS, JERRY 26.4%
 
District No. 13
☺Democratic - GALLARDO, STEVE  37.3%
☺Democratic - GARCIA, MARTHA  39.9%

 Republican - SCHWARTZ, TIMOTHY 22.8 %
 
District No. 14
☺Democratic - CAMPBELL, CHAD  47.5%
☺Democratic - MEZA, ROBERT 52.5%
 
District No. 15
☺Democratic - LUJAN, DAVID  40.1%
☺Democratic - SINEMA, KYRSTEN 38.3%

 Republican - HEDGES, ED  21.7 %
 
District No. 16
Democratic - CAMPBELL, CLOVES, JR.  39.3%
 Republican - HARDERS, RONALD  (Withdrawn)  
Democratic - MIRANDA, BEN 43.1%
 
 Republican - WILLIAMS, RAYMOND 17.6%
 
District No. 17
☺Democratic - ABLESER, ED  28.6 %
 
 Republican - THOMPSON, MARK  22.5 %
☺Democratic - SCHAPIRA, DAVID 31.2 %

 Republican - WADDLE, WES 17.7 %
 
District No. 18
☺Democratic - PURSLEY, TAMMIE  25.6%
 
 Republican - ASH, CECIL  30.9 %

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - COURT, STEVE  31 %


District No. 19
☺Democratic - ROMANO, KATHY 25.7 %
 
 Republican - ADAMS, KIRK  35.7 %

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - CRANDALL, RICH 38.6%


District No. 20
☺Democratic - WATERS, RAE 32.8%
 
 Republican - DIAL, JEFF  32.4 %

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - MCCOMISH, JOHN 34.8%


District No. 21
☺Democratic - HETTMANSPERGER, PHIL 30.3 %
 Republican - NICHOLS, WARDE V.   31.3%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - YARBROUGH, STEVE  38.3%


District No. 22
☺Democratic - RAY, GLENN  27.2%
 
 Republican - BIGGS, ANDY  37.2%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - HENDRIX, LAURIN  35.6 %


District No. 23
Democratic - BUSTAMANTE, ERNEST  24.4 %
 Republican - FILLMORE, JOHN  24.7 %
☺Democratic - MCGUIRE, BARBARA 25.8 %
 Republican - PRATT, FRANK 25.1%
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District No. 24
☺Democratic - PANCRAZI, LYNNE  36 %
 
 Republican - JONES, RUSS 34.2% 
☺Democratic - ULMER, THERESA 29.8%


District No. 25
☺Democratic - BOYER, RICHARD "RIC"  24.4%
 Republican - DAVIES, TIMATHY  21.2 %
☺Democratic - FLEMING, PATRICIA "PAT" 28.7%
 Republican - STEVENS, DAVID 25.7%


District No. 26
☺Democratic - JORGENSEN, DONALD  23 %
 Republican - WILLIAMS, VIC  25.9%
☺Democratic - YOUNG WRIGHT, NANCY 25.9 %
 Republican - ZERULL, MARILYN 25.2%


District No. 27
☺Democratic - CAJERO BEDFORD, OLIVIA  37 %
Republican - SCHECHTER, J. D. "DUKE" 16.6 %
☺Democratic - LOPES, PHIL 34.6%


District No. 28
☺Democratic - BRADLEY, DAVID  49.8 %
☺Democratic - FARLEY, STEVE  50.2%


District No. 29
Democratic - HEINZ, MATT  32%
 
 
 Republican - CISCOMANI, JUAN  15.2%
☺Democratic - PATTERSON, DANIEL 33.1%
 
 Republican - KILBURN, PAT 19.7%


District No. 30
☺Democratic - DALESSANDRO, ANDREA 31.1%
 Republican - GOWAN, DAVID 34.7%

 
 
 
 
 
 
 Republican - ANTENORI, FRANK   34.1%


SCHOOL UNIFICATION

 Voters approved merging Tolleson Union High School District with its five 
elementary districts.  Tolleson Union will be combined with Fowler, Littleton, 
Pendergast, Tolleson and Union elementary districts, creating a 30,314-student 
district.  

 Five other unification plans were headed towards defeat in Phoenix, 
Glendale, Tempe.  Voters in Glendale Elementary and Washington Elementary 
also were rejecting plans to unify their districts with Glendale Union, creating a 
51,000-student district. Voters in Kyrene were overwhelmingly opposed to a plan to 
merge with Tempe Union High School District and Tempe Elementary School 
District.   A plan called for Agua Fria Union High School District to join with 
Avondale and Litchfield elementary districts into a 19,437-student district. The 
other plan that was expected to be rejected was Buckeye Union High School 
District uniting with Arlington, Buckeye, Liberty and Palo Verde elementary 
districts into an 8,034-student.
Voters appeared to reject a plan to unite Phoenix Union High School District with 
its 13 feeder elementary districts to create a district with more than 116,000 
students. The districts are Alhambra, Balsz, Cartwright, Creighton, Isaac, 
Laveen, Madison, Murphy, Osborn, Phoenix Elementary, Riverside, Roosevelt, 
and Wilson.  Madison voters overwhelmingly appeared to have said no to 
unification. 
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Grant Committee Conference Call 
Sunday, October 26, 2008 


6:00 pm 
 


Attending Participants:  Paula Grigsby, Linda Thieken, Linda Somo, Jean Stephenson, 
Julie Horwin, Kathy Campbell 
Absent Participants:  Gary Mehok, Frank Bing, Suzan Austin, Brenda Pierce Claudia 
Jensen, Mike Aicone 


Program updates: 
 Phoenix:  Linda Thieken reported a very successful Celebration attended by 22 
individuals held in the AEA Board Room on October 8, 2008.  The meeting addressed 
generational differences in order to better prepare everyone to benefit from their 
IMPACT experience.  Everyone enjoyed the meeting which included a dinner and 
drawing activities. 
 Linda also conducted a training session on October 25 to assist protégés with 
resumes and interviewing techniques.  This was a very small group of only 3 but was 
very much appreciated. 
 Phoenix currently has applications from 45 mentors and 15 students.  There are 14 
teams.  Due to the fact that the 1st Five Group is not established, Linda will be contacting 
the protégés from last year’s group that are in their first year of teaching to continue with 
this group until the 1st Five Group is active. 
 Tucson:  Claudia Jensen has been heavily involved in training and recruiting of 
mentors.  She held a training session on October 6, 2008 in Tucson attended by 16 
mentors.   
 Claudia has organized a Celebration on October 28, 2008 and is expecting 20 
mentors and 20 students in order to organize this year’s Tucson group.  Very few if any 
Tucson protégés are returning because all the protégés from last year were in their final 
year at U of A and most were not local.  Therefore, Claudia has focused much of her 
efforts on recruiting students.  She is focusing most of her efforts on students in their 
junior year to retain the students in program for a longer period of time and build more of 
a bond with them.   


1st Five Group:  The group has not been established at this point for many 
reasons.  The first year was very weak and only had 2 teams in this group.  Of those 2 
teams, one protégé has left teaching and the second has moved from the state.  
Unfortunately, this was the coordinator.  There has been interest shown by other students 
and the decision to attempt to better establish this group will be done with those 
individuals.  However, personal circumstances have made this difficult over the last few 
months.  Efforts are currently under way to contact and establish this group.  The current 
goal is to accomplish this prior to the Thanksgiving holiday season.  Updating of contact 
information is currently in process.  Paula Grigsby is in charge of this activity. 


 NAU Group:  Paula will be contacting personnel at NAU Flagstaff to present an 
overview of the IMPACT program, seek their support and begin recruiting retirees and 
students for a group in the area.  This will replace the inactive NAU Yuma group.  The 
goal date for meeting with this group is prior to the Christmas break.  







Total Program:  After planning sessions and coordinators meetings, the team has 
determined several areas of focus for this year.  They are: 


 Recruitment of both students and retirees 
 Training for both students and mentors to ensure successful teams 
 Better communication through areas like website and presentations 
 Meeting the needs for students with assistance in resumes and 


interviewing 
 Plans are in place to update databases and work closely to assist one another with 
strategies and ideas to continue supporting and growing the program.  
Scheduled Calendar Items: 
 Most Calendar items can be found in the program update.  Julie Horwin will 
establish a survey for mentors and protégés in order to determine a date for the end of the 
year activity to be held with all groups.  The survey should be complete by January in 
order to set a final date, location and activity for this year.   


Recruitment and Communication: 
 Information for IMPACT can be found through presentations, personal contacts, 
and the website www.aearetiredazimpact.org. 
Budget: 
 Funds are in place to conduct activities for both grants for now even though this 
year’s grant monies are not received.  Jean Stephenson maintains the budget and issues 
checks for vouchers.  All coordinators make sure that funds are available prior to 
planning activities. 
 Jean will update the budget for Grant I and Grant II and present it at the board 
meeting on Nov. 6. 


Fundraiser; 
 Fundraiser activities and donations continue to be greatly appreciated.  The Neil 
Diamond tickets were auctioned to Connie Wittig for $50 for the IMPACT fund.  Julie 
Horwin has Chicago tickets for future auctioning.   
 Coordinators will be working on a display to be used at Committee Day and other 
activities where fundraising might take place. 


Other items: 
 
 Linda Somo is forwarding Works For Me from NEA Member Benefits to 
coordinators for distribution to IMPACT members.   


New Grant Update:   No report. 
Next Grant Committee Meeting; 
 Julie Horwin will survey planning team members to determine at what time on 
Sunday evening the conference call should be held.  There will be no grant committee 
meeting until January.  








AEA-Retired 
Executive Board Meeting 


Tentative Agenda 
 
Date:  Thursday, November 6, 2008    Time:  10:00 AM 
Location:  AEA Headquarters Board Room 345 East Palm Ln.,  Phoenix, Arizona 85004 
President Somo, Vice President Bing, Treasurer Stephenson, Secretary Horwin, Past President K.Campbell; Board 
Members: Austin, Craig-Wooton, Freed, Grigsby, Mehok, Michels, Moy, Pierce, Ramos, Swinford, Thieken, Zuniga ; 
Emeritus, Committees, Members: Boswell, J.Campbell, Krantz, Sommer 
Guests: Al Beamish, NEA-Retired Council, Shirley Fetter, Stephanie Berga 
 


Agenda Item Minutes 


1. Call to order President Somo called the meeting to order at 10:05 AM. 
Asked participants of the Changing Leaves Cruise to give highlights. 


2. Approval of 
Agenda 


 
 


Moved/2nd by: Freed/Mehok 
Changes: Move discussion of #10 Coalition up to #8 behind ASRS business 
as it is same discussion area.  PASSED 


3. Previous 
Minutes  


Moved/2nd  to approve October 7, 2008 minutes by: Feed/Bing  PASSED 


4. Financials 
Jean 
Stephenson 


Discussion of the month’s financials took place.  Moved/2nd by: 
Stephenson/Austin to approve and file for audit.  PASSED 


5. Old Business Summer Leadership Retreat Discussion 
Participants were asked to engage in planning for July Leaders Retreat for 


AEA-Retired  July  14, 15, 16, at the WigWam in Litchfield AZ.  AEA-Retired 
will attend all of the “whole group” or “general sessions” including meals with 
the AEA Active participants.  For Break-out sessions, AEA-Retired will have 
sessions planned expressly for them in order to strategic plan for the future.  
We answered the following questions: 
1.  Who should be involved in Strategic Planning.  Who should be invited to 


the retreat to participate in strategic planning for AEA-Retired Local? 


2.  What topics should be included in strategic planning for the future of 
AEA-Retired?  What kinds of things, what areas, do we need to cover as we 
engage in planning for AEA-Retired future? 


3.  What Expectations/Outcomes do you envision as the result of this type of 
summer leadership retreat for strategic planning for the future of AEA-
Retired? 


President Somo will report out the findings at a later AEA-Ret. Board 
meeting. 


Discussion about the summer retreat with excellent suggestions 


6. New 
Business 


No new business 


7. AEA 
Committees 


a.  Elections  


Linda Thieken reported on the trial on-line election system (Vote Net Solutions) to 
be put into place by this year’s AEA-Delegate Convention nominees, Delegate 
voting, and for the NEA-RA.  It can also be used by local associations.  Unlimited 
use.  See board report for complete details. While making it easier for members to 
vote, it is very cost efficient, and will likely improve voting percentage of members. 


8. Standing 
Committee 
Reports 


a. Membershp 


 
Daina Swinford reported that there are 1882 members at present.  At 2050 
members, or 168 more members AEA-Retired will be entitled to one more 
delegate at the NEA-RA this summer.  The committee is in the process of 







 
b. ASRS  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
c. ASRS 


Health 
Insurance 
Committee  


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Coalition:  
(#10 on the 
agenda – 
discussion of 
this item 
moved to 
here.) 
 
 
d. Legislative  
 
 
 
 
 
 
e. Public 


Relations  
 
 
 
f. Presenta-


tions 


contacting each of the 56 non-renewals. Discussion of recruiting members. 
Steve Ramos reported about the Oct. 17 ASRS Board meeting.  They approved the 
2009 Legislative plan that includes the Return to Work legislative proposal and the 
changes to the Plan Design.  See complete details in the AEA-Ret. Nov. Board 
Packet.  Changes to the Plan include: 1.  calculation of  a member’s average 
monthly salary from the highest 3 years to the highest 5 years.  2.  Raises the 
points for Normal Retirement from 80 to 85.  3.  Limits a member who terminates 
employment after five or more years, to a refund of only 25% of their employer’s 
contribution.   


Return to Work Changes include charging employers an alternate contribution rate 
to make up for the impact to the Fund, and no longer counting a year of private 
contracting to teach in a public school as a year off.  See complete details in the 
Nov. AEA-Retired Board Packet.  AEA is presently in discussion about the 1 year 
with private employer not being counted as the “year off”.  
 
Richard Spitzer sent in a report on the Oct. 14 ASRS Health Insurance Committee 
Meeting.  Medical insurance premiums and plan provisions for 2009 will not change, 
except for the senior supplement prescription program. That is changing due to 
Medicare changes. Domestic partners will be added as an eligible class of 
dependents effective January 1, 2009. 
While PacifiCare has one more year on the health insurance contract, ASRS has 
decided to go out to bid in January for a new plan(s). They believe there is more 
interest from health insurance companies than in the recent past due to large 
numbers of retiring baby boomers. ASRS will set up an evaluation committee after 
bids are received and analyzed by consultants to consider which plan(s) will be best 
for retirees. That committee will include two Health Insurance Committee members, 
ASRS staff, and ASRS Board members. They will recommend a plan(s) to the 
entire Health Insurance Committee to consider. 
ASRS is publishing a quarterly newsletter to educate members on plan benefits and 
ways to save money outside ASRS plans, such as $4.00 prescription programs at 
supermarkets and other chain stores.  Please see Nov. Board Packet for a 
complete, detailed report.   
 
John Cambell reported that the Coalition met on Oct. 29 at AEA Headquarters.  
Because the discussion was very far-reaching, and centered upon the above Plan 
Design changes and the PBI, along with some information from Keith Meredith, 
ASRS Trustee, it is recommended that a complete reading of the report attached to 
this Board Packet be read.   Of note: There will be no PBI for at least the next 5 
years or longer.  A 1% increase “at the discretion of the board” instead of PBI plan 
change is being discussed. There was discussion about a possible support, 
oppose, neutral or “watch” stance taken by AEA-Ret. In the future.  We will revisit 
the question of whether to support the ASRS Plan Changes Legislative Proposal at 
a future AEA-Retired Board meeting. 
 
Julie Horwin reported the results of the 2008 AZ General Election, including school 
unification results, congressional results and the state legisature.  While Arizona 
voters were very progressive in placing members in Congress (5 out of 8 are 
Democrat.), these same voters were very conservative in placing members in our 
state legislature.  Senate R=17 D=13  House R=35 D=25  This was a very 
disappointing result to many in the room.  Julie suggested that we build a 
grassroots organization to be ready for 2010,  
 
Frank Bing reported that the Conduit is soon to be at the printers.  This issue will 
contain nomination forms for Delegates to AEA DA, NEA RA, and AEA Board 
positions (2) open this year.  Suzan Austin asked for pictures of chapter members, 
members who volunteered on campaigns, and others in order that they are added 
to the Conduit each month.  Email to aea.retired@arizonaea.org 
 


Frank Bing reported that Steve Ramos and he presented the Pre-Retirement 
Seminar on Oct. 22 in Globe, AZ.   







 
g. AZ Impact 


Mentoring  


 
Paula Grigsby sent in a detailed report about the current events with the mentoring 
group, including meetings, trainings, and a picnic in Tucson, 2 trainings in Phoenix, 
and the current efforts with the 1st Five and the NAU group.   


9. Grant 
Committees  


a. Intergenera
-tional 
Mentoring  


b. TEF - Tax 
structures, 
Econ. 
develop-
ment 
policies, & 
Funding for 
schools  


 
See above report from Paula Grigsby.  Fundraising continues in order to 
reach goal of $20,000.  Please donate and fundraise in order that the 
program will continue. 
 
Linda will work with Janie Hydrick and Chris Maza to create a presentation. 
 


10. Board 
Committee  
Reports 


 
a. Fundraising  
 
 
b. Elections  
 
 
c. Chapter 


Chairs  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
d. Annual 


Meeting  
 
 
 
 
e. Historian 
 


 
 
 
Aurora Aber sent in a report on meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  Please see details in 
Board Packet.  Eyeglass cleaners, quilt drawing, quarterback raffle will all be 
included in fundraising activities this year.   
 
Judy Moy reported on the meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  They reviewed the timeline of 
the elections.  2 AEA-Ret. Representatives-at-large, and the Vice President, also 
delegates to AEA-Delegate Assembly. 
 
Susie Sommers reported AEA-Retired Glendale Chapter will hold their next 
meeting on November 13.  Linda Somo will be our quest speaker.  We are 
in the midst of a membership drive. Anyone who knows retirees from 
Glendale, Youngtown, Sun City, or Peoria please inform them they are 
welcome to contact Susie Sommer for more information. We are a fun group 
and it is worthwhile to attend our meetings.  ssommer114@aol.com  


Sierra Vista met last week.  10 attendees, informational meeting included 
information about ASRS, and Health Insurance. 


Helga Krantz reported that Prescott Valley had an organizational meeting.  
Discussion about PBI vs 1% COLA (at discretion of board.) 


Brenda Pierce reported that Phoenix chapter had a meeting last month, with 
topics, “Money Matters” and “Reverse Mortgage.”  The next meeting will be 
Jan. 20 
Steve Ramos noted that he had attended and presented at every chapter 
meeting of AEA-Retired, AZ.  


President Linda Somo asked that chapters invite her to at least one meeting 
this year as she would like to attend a meeting in each location. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten facilitated a discussion about a keynote speaker at the 
Annul Meeting luncheon.  Several suggestions, with a final decision that 
because this is the first year of presidency for NEA Pres. Dennis Van 
Roekel, we’d like to take advantage of hearing about his first year.  


Annji also discussed details of room size, location, needs, and meals, and 
direction from board. It was agreed to leave price at $20 for ticket to mtg. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten noted that this year’s history consists only of The 
Conduit because she is not receiving pictures.  Please copy her on all 







10. Board 
Committee  
Reports 


 
a. Fundraising  
 
 
b. Elections  
 
 
c. Chapter 


Chairs  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
d. Annual 


Meeting  
 
 
 
 
e. Historian 
 
 


 
 
 
Aurora Aber sent in a report on meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  Please see details in 
Board Packet.  Eyeglass cleaners, quilt drawing, quarterback raffle will all be 
included in fundraising activities this year.   
 
Judy Moy reported on the meeting of Oct. 7, 2008.  They reviewed the timeline of 
the elections.  2 AEA-Ret. Representatives-at-large, and the Vice President, also 
delegates to AEA-Delegate Assembly. 
 
Susie Sommers reported AEA-Retired Glendale Chapter will hold their next 
meeting on November 13.  Linda Somo will be our quest speaker.  We are 
in the midst of a membership drive. Anyone who knows retirees from 
Glendale, Youngtown, Sun City, or Peoria please inform them they are 
welcome to contact Susie Sommer for more information. We are a fun group 
and it is worthwhile to attend our meetings.  ssommer114@aol.com  


Sierra Vista met last week.  10 attendees, informational meeting included 
information about ASRS, and Health Insurance. 


Helga Krantz reported that Prescott Valley had an organizational meeting.  
Discussion about PBI vs 1% COLA (at discretion of board.) 


Brenda Pierce reported that Phoenix chapter had a meeting last month, with 
topics, “Money Matters” and “Reverse Mortgage.”  The next meeting will be 
Jan. 20 
Steve Ramos noted that he had attended and presented at every chapter 
meeting of AEA-Retired, AZ.  


President Linda Somo asked that chapters invite her to at least one meeting 
this year as she would like to attend a meeting in each location. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten facilitated a discussion about a keynote speaker at the 
Annul Meeting luncheon.  Several suggestions, with a final decision that 
because this is the first year of presidency for NEA Pres. Dennis Van 
Roekel, we’d like to take advantage of hearing about his first year.  


Annji also discussed details of room size, location, needs, and meals, and 
direction from board. It was agreed to leave price at $20 for ticket to mtg. 


AnnJi Craig-Wooten noted that this year’s history consists only of The 
Conduit because she is not receiving pictures.  Please copy her on all 
pictures.  azredsunset@cableone.net 


11. Coalitions 
a.  Alliance – 
John Campbell 


 
See above (This item moved to agenda no. 8 with ASRS committees.) 


12. Officer 
Reports 
 


a. AEA B.O.D. 
Minutes   


 
b. NEA-


Retired 
President  


 
c. Vice 


President  
 


d. Secretary  
 


 
 
Pres. Somo included a copy of and asked that members Please read attached 


minutes from the AEA 
Board of Directors 
meeting of October 3-4, 
2008.   


 
 
President Mattson sent in an NEA-Retired report (attached to board packet).  
Discussion is once again being centered around “Pay for Performance” in schools. 
 
Vice President Bing reported on the fun he had at the Democratic Party Election 
Celebration the evening of Nov. 4.  He reiterated the Conduit will get to the printer 
later this week or early next week. 







 
 








 
AEA Retired Executive Board Meeting 


November, 2008 
Membership Report 


prepared by Daina Swinford 
 


 
 As of October 27, 2008: 


     1907+ members 
     1212 members using dues deduct 
        25  honorary members 
     57 non-renewals  (The membership committee is in the 


process of contacting each non-renewal member.) 
 


 
October, 2008, activity: 


   14   renewals returned  
   19   new members  
     4   new NEA Retired lifetime members  
     0   new active pre-retired NEA Lifetime members 
     4   new dues deduct 


 
 
Deceased members with a cancellation of membership after the 
April, 2008 AEA Retired Annual Meeting.  New additions are in 
bold print.  
 
Jean DeMaina  Mildred Laber   Julia Pearson 
Margaret Porras  Borgny Young  Marian Barclay 
Jess Awtry   John Graner   Phyllis Tate 
Towne Bishop  James Gleason  Billie Fugate 
Ruth Fraley 
  
  
 
       


 







 
   


 
  








2008-2009 ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT


October 6, 2008  AEA Headquarters
Attendance:  Ken Freed, Steve Ramos, Judy Moy, Chair


1.  We reviewed the duties of the Election Committee and began to revise the timeline 
for 2008-2009 elections.  
2.  We submitted the notice of elections and a copy of the nomination form to Frank 


Bing, co-editor of The Conduit for the November/December issue. 
3. The deadline for members to return nomination forms for Delegate Assembly is 


January 9, 2009.
4. The Election Committee Chair will come to the AEA-Retired office on January 12, 


2009, to check how many nomination forms have been received by the deadline 
noted above.  


5. Chair will then contact he committee to inform them of next steps.  


Respectfully submitted,
Judy Moy 
AEA-Retired Elections Chair








AEA-Retired 
Executive Board Meeting 


Tentative Agenda 
Date:  Thursday, November 6, 2008    Time:  10:00 AM 
Location:  AEA Headquarters Board Room 345 East Palm Ln.,  Phoenix, Arizona 85004 


Time Agenda Item Out- 
come* 


 1. Approval of Agenda A 


 2. Previous Minutes – October 7, 2008 A 


10:10 AM 3. Financials – Jean Stephenson 
 


A 


 4. Old Business 
a.  Summer Leadership Retreat Discussion 


 
I 


 5. New Business 
a.   


 


10:20 AM 6. AEA Committees 
a. Elections – Linda Thieken 


 
I 


10:30 AM 7. Standing Committee Chair Reports 
a. Membership – Daina Swinford 
b. ASRS – Steve Ramo 
c. ASRS Health Insurance Committee – Richard Spitzer 
d. Legislative – Julie Horwin 
e. Public Relations – Frank Bing 
f. Presentations – Frank Bing 
g. AZ Impact Mentoring – Paula Grigsby 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 


11:15 PM 8. Grant Committees  
a. Intergenerational Mentoring – Paula Grigsby 
b. TEF - Tax structures, Economic development policies, and 


Funding for schools – Linda Somo 


 
I 
I 


11:30 PM 9. Board Committee Chair Reports 
a. Fundraising & Input – Aurora Aber 
b. Elections – Judy Moy 
c. Chapter Chairs – Susie Sommers, et al. 
d. Annual Meeting – A. Craig-Wooton 
e. Historian – AnnJi Craig-Wooton 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 


 10. Coalitions 
a.  Alliance – John Campbell 


 
I 


12:00 PM 11. Officer Reports 
a. AEA Liaison – Mike Aicone 
b. AEA B.O.D. Minutes  - Pres. Somo 
c. NEA-Retired President – Barb Matteson 
d. Vice President – Frank Bing 
e. Secretary – Julie Horwin 
f. President – Linda Somo 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 


 12.   Adjourn 
Next Meeting:  Tuesday, December 9, 2008 


 







 








AEA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
October 3-4, 2008 


AEA Headquarters, Board Room 
INITIAL DRAFT MINUTES 


 
October 3, 2008 
 
Present:  President Wright, Vice President Morrill, Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, Berumen, 
Bowerman, Calhoun, Conway, Crego, DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Huff, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, Maza, Messing, 
Montes, Philpot, Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Stanforth, Thomas, Trujillo, and Vianos. 
 
Absent:  Bruns, Casperson, Lias, Spinner, and D. Wright. 
 
Staff Present:  Executive Director Mathis; Managers Aicone, Lewis, and Turner; General Counsel Gartell; 
Executive Assistant Mayer. 
 
Agenda Item Minutes 


Call to Order President Wright called the meeting to order at 6:02pm.  Roll call was taken.  President Wright 
seated Alternate Director Barlow for Region 10 Director, D. Wright and Alternate Director 
Bowerman for Region 9 Director, Lias.  President Wright made several announcements. 
 


1. Adoption of 
Agenda 


It was moved/seconded by Hydrick/Somo to adopt the agenda with flexibility as amended by 
removal of agenda item 7 - West Side Project Update.  A voice vote was taken.  All those 
present voting yes:  Vice President Morrill, Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, 
Berumen, Bowerman, Calhoun, Conway, DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, 
Maza, Messing, Montes, Philpot, Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Stanforth, 
Thomas, Trujillo, and Vianos.  Those abstaining:  President Wright.  PASSED 
 


2. September 12, 
2008 and 
September 15, 
2008 Minutes 


It was moved/seconded by Somo/Barlow to approve the September 12 and September 15, 
2008 AEA Board of Directors’ meeting minutes as presented.  A voice vote was taken.  All 
those present voting yes:  Vice President Morrill, Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, 
Bell, Berumen, Bowerman, Calhoun, Conway, DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Hydrick, Kinman, 
Knaeble, Maza, Messing, Montes, Philpot, Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, 
Stanforth, Thomas, Trujillo, and Vianos.  Those abstaining:  President Wright.  PASSED 
 


3. Officer Reports 
a. President 
b. Vice President 
c. Treasurer 
d. NEA Director 


President Wright distributed a written report.  He discussed the reoccurring theme within his 
work and shared the need to lead the school reform discussions and our need to be party to 
those discussions.  
Vice President Morrill presented his work with the Certification Advisory Committee.  He has 
been leading the conversation with the State Board of Education and Department of Education 
on teacher quality within Arizona.  The membership task force has been meeting and 
coordinating with the organizational effectiveness team. 
Treasurer Ramage-White presented the Strategic Plan process calendar.  She also announced 
that Western Progress has closed their Phoenix office and will no longer be renting office 
space from AEA. 
NEA Directors Crego and Hydrick and NEA-Retired Somo distributed a comprehensive written 
report.  They reported the highlights of their lobbying efforts in the Congress at the September 
NEA Board of Directors’ meeting. 
Director Somo reported that the Intergenerational Mentoring Program is in their final year of the 
NEA grant.  The program will continue through fundraising efforts.  Contributions donated will 
now be a part of the AEA Foundation for Teaching & Learning. 
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AEA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
October 3-4, 2008 


AEA Headquarters, Board Room 
INITIAL DRAFT MINUTES 


Agenda Item Minutes 


4. Dual Priorities 
Update 


Executive Director Mathis presented the current membership numbers and trends.  
Membership has declined by almost 400 members.  Directors may request reports from their 
regional office that list the cancellation reasons. 
Vice President Morrill summarized the commitments that each director made at the September 
meeting.  He reviewed the resources and assistance needs as reported by the directors. 
The directors prioritized their dual priority commitments for the next two months and the key 
resources they need. 
 


5. Executive Director 
Report 


Executive Director Mathis reported that AEA has hired a new COE student in the AEA 
Business Office, Samuel Izelo.  Samuel is a senior at Alhambra High School. 
She also discussed some potential changes to the managers’ responsibilities in order to 
equalize the workload.  She will share those final plans at the December meeting. 
The AEA Performance Appraisal process will be completed within the next week for staff, 
managers, and the confidential staff. 
 


6. Management 
Reports 
a. OE, Programs 
b. Field 


Operations 
c. Business & 


Technology 
d. Legal Services  


Manager Turner distributed a written report and identified the key activities over the next 35 
days leading to Election Day. 
Manager Lewis submitted a written report and highlighted the field operations related to 
membership engagement and processing.  He emphasized the need for improving local 
association site structures. 
General Counsel Gartell distributed a written report.  She encouraged registration for the 2008 
Connecting Members to Bargaining, the Legislature, and local association growth.  She also 
distributed several new Advocacy booklets that are also available on the AEA website. 
Manager Aicone submitted a written report.  He has completed the statewide training for the 
LMR2 reporting requirements. 
 


7. West Side Project 
Update 


Postponed to the December meeting. 


8. Flagstaff Office 
Update 


Manager Aicone stated that AEA has submitted a purchase proposal for a condominium unit in 
Flagstaff.  He will submit the proposed contract and finance options for the directors to 
approve. 
 


9. EIF Request – 
Redistricting KEA, 
TEA, TSEA 


President Wright presented the written Save Our Schools – No on Unification plan for Tempe 
and Kyrene plan and EIF request. 
It was moved/seconded by Bowerman/Crego to approve a $1,000 Education Improvement 
Fund allocation to support the Save Our Schools – Vote No on Unification plan in the Tempe 
and Kyrene school districts.  A roll call vote was taken.  Those voting yes: Vice President 
Morrill, Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, Berumen, Bowerman, Calhoun, 
Conway, Crego, DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Huff, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, Maza, Messing, 
Montes, Philpot, Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Stanforth, Thomas, Trujillo, 
and Vianos.  Those abstaining:  President Wright.  PASSED 
 


Recess The AEA Board of Directors recessed at 9:07pm until Saturday, October 4, 2008 at 8:30am. 
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AEA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
October 3-4, 2008 


AEA Headquarters, Board Room 
INITIAL DRAFT MINUTES 


October 4, 2008 
 
Present:  President Wright, Vice President Morrill, Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, Berumen, 
Bruns, Bowerman, Calhoun, Crego, DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Huff, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, Maza, Messing, 
Montes, Philpot, Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Spinner, Stanforth, Trujillo, and Vianos. 
 
Absent:  Casperson, Conway, Lias, Thomas, and D. Wright. 
 
Staff Present:  Executive Director Mathis; Managers Aicone, Lewis, and Turner; General Counsel Gartell; 
Executive Assistant Mayer. 
 
Agenda Item Minutes 


Call to Order President Wright called the meeting to order at 8:37am.  Roll call was taken. 


10. 2007-2008 
Comprehensive 
State Plan – Final 
Review 


Executive Director Mathis distributed the end of year written report for the 2007-2008 
Comprehensive State Plan.  She reviewed the results and progress for each strategy.  The 
directors discussed those results and made suggestions for the 2008-2009 year. 


11. 2008-2009 Ethnic 
Minority 
Involvement Plan 


Directors Montes and Trujillo, co-chairs of the Ethnic Minority Leadership Task Force, 
presented the 2008-2009 Plan for Ethnic Minority Involvement.  The task force emphasized the 
need to specifically implement 3 priorities of the plan. 
It was moved by Trujillo on behalf of the Ethnic Minority Task Force to adopt the 2008-2009 
AEA Ethnic Minority Involvement Plan with the identified priorities as presented and submit to 
the NEA Executive Committee for approval.  A voice vote was taken.  Those voting yes: Vice 
President Morrill, Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, Berumen, Bruns, 
Bowerman, Calhoun, Crego, DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Huff, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, Maza, 
Messing, Montes, Philpot, Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Spinner, Stanforth, 
Trujillo, and Vianos.  Those abstaining:  President Wright.  PASSED 
It was moved/seconded by Hydrick/Philpot to support the Ethnic Minority Involvement Plan-
Goal 1, Strategy 1, Actions a and b by developing specific goals, timelines, and actions for 
training opportunities.  A voice vote was taken.  Those voting yes: Vice President Morrill, 
Treasurer Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, Berumen, Bowerman, Calhoun, Crego, 
DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Huff, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, Maza, Messing, Montes, Philpot, 
Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Spinner, Stanforth, Trujillo, and Vianos.  
Those abstaining:  President Wright.  PASSED 
 


12. Compliance to 
NEA Minimum 
Standards 


President Wright presented the written survey assessment for AEA’s Compliance with NEA’s 
Minimum Affiliation Standards.  NEA requires a comprehensive review of a state affiliate’s 
compliance to NEA standards every five years. 
It was moved/seconded by Stanforth/Barlow to approve the NEA Compliance Survey and 
submit to NEA.  A voice vote was taken.  Those voting yes: Vice President Morrill, Treasurer 
Ramage-White, Banales, Barlow, Bell, Berumen, Bowerman, Calhoun, Conway, Crego, 
DeWeerdt, Fredrickson, Huff, Hydrick, Kinman, Knaeble, Maza, Messing, Montes, Philpot, 
Putman, Rhodes, Ruiz, Schnee, Skarhus, Somo, Stanforth, Thomas, Trujillo, and Vianos.  
Those abstaining:  President Wright.  PASSED 
 


13. MPAC Update President Wright stated that due to the efforts for the dual campaign, his discussions with 
Executive Director Mathis regarding performance outcomes will be delayed until after the 
elections.  MPAC will make performance outcome recommendations at the December meeting. 
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AEA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
October 3-4, 2008 


AEA Headquarters, Board Room 
INITIAL DRAFT MINUTES 


Agenda Item Minutes 


14. Every Member 
Option – Proposed 
Bylaw Amendment 


President Wright presented two independent formats for presenting the Every Member Option 
to the 2009 Delegate Assembly.  One option is to present it as a potential bylaw amendment; 
the second option is to present it as new business item.  The directors discussed which format 
achieved their desired outcome. 


15. AEA Committee / 
Task Force 
Reports 


The Committee and Task Force chairs presented preliminary reports as a result of their 
September meetings.  The directors discussed the information and direction that each 
committee or task force was taking. 


16. Wrap Up 
Summary  


President Wright highlighted the key decisions and discussions during the meeting so that 
directors could share the information with their constituents. 
 


Adjourn There being no further business before the AEA Board of Directors, the directors 
adjourned at 10:55am. 


Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Sheryl Mathis, Recording Secretary 
Arizona Education Association 
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Planning for Summer Leaders Retreat for AEA‐Retired  July  14, 15, 16, at the WigWam in 
Litchfield AZ 
AEA‐Retired will attend all of the “whole group” or “general sessions” including meals with the AEA 
Active participants.  For Break‐out sessions, AEA‐Retired will have sessions planned expressly for 
them in order to strategic plan for the future. 


Below are 3 questions with full explanations.  Please write your ideas, working alone.   Next, you will 
then be asked to work in groups to share  and add to your ideas and then report out. 


 


1.  Who should be involved in Strategic Planning.  Who should be invited to the retreat to participate 
in strategic planning for AEA‐Retired Local? 


 


 


2.  What topics should be included in strategic planning for the future of AEA‐Retired?  What kinds of 
things, what areas, do we need to cover as we engage in planning for AEA‐Retired future? 


 


 


 


 


3.  What Expectations/Outcomes do you envision as the result of this type of summer leadership 
retreat for strategic planning for the future of AEA‐Retired? 








Annual Meeting Report
November, 2008
 
Since we usually do not do Annual Meeting items in December and  do not 
meet in January, we need to get some feedback from you today.  When we 
have our requests in early to AEA, they are more ready to help us with our 
needs within their parameters.
Items to be looked at:


1.  Has a speaker been obtained for the luncheon?  If not, then a person or 
group needs to be selected to do this today.  It is always nice to have an 
early blurp in The Conduit about what may happen at the Annual Meeting.


2.  Shall we keep the $20 registration fee or do we need to raise it?


3.  Shall we use the same larger ballroom arrangement as last year or do we 
need to make adjustments?  If so, what?


 4.  Do we need to add a fifth table and chairs for the gazebo/patio outside 
Suite 201?


5.  Do you want to make adjustments to the format in doing the Annual 
Meeting and activities during the Delegate Assembly?  Otherwise, we will 
proceed as we did last year. 


Thank you for your help today.  We want to have a succesful 2009 Annual 
Meeting and Delegate Assembly activities.


AnnJi Craig-Wooten and Suzan Austin, Co-Chairs


Historian's Report
November, 2008
 Again a call is going out for pictures, agendas, etc. for the activites and 
events of the 2007-2008 year and the 2008 summer ones.  Please identify 
the individuals in the pictures and indicate when and where.  If you send 
pictures email or on a disk, please have them in jpg format.  Copies of the 
best pictures in your collection is preferred.


Individual pictures of activities from the cruise would really spice up the 
scrapbook pages.  That would be better than just our group pictures.


 Please Share.  Thank you.
 AnnJi Craig-Wooten, Historian








ASRS Health Insurance Committee Meeting Report for October 14, 2008 


The ASRS Health Insurance Committee is composed of representatives of 15 state employee retirement 
organizations.  The committee makes recommendations to ASRS regarding retiree health insurance plans and 


educates itself about issues affecting senior health care. The meeting on October 14 was mostly an informational 
meeting.  


ASRS is currently in open enrollment until Friday, November 14. Medical insurance premiums and plan 


provisions for 2009 will not change, except for the senior supplement prescription program. That is changing due 
to Medicare changes. Domestic partners will be added as an eligible class of dependents effective January 1, 2009. 


While PacifiCare has one more year on the health insurance contract, ASRS has decided to go out to bid in 
January for a new plan(s). They believe there is more interest from health insurance companies than in the recent 


past due to large numbers of retiring baby boomers. ASRS will set up an evaluation committee after bids are 
received and analyzed by consultants to consider which plan(s) will be best for retirees. That committee will 


include two Health Insurance Committee members, ASRS staff, and ASRS Board members. They will recommend a 
plan(s) to the entire Health Insurance Committee to consider. 


ASRS is publishing a quarterly newsletter to educate members on plan benefits and ways to save money 


outside ASRS plans, such as $4.00 prescription programs at supermarkets and other chain stores. 


The current retiree benefits are safe, despite market downturns. Older retirees that do not have the 
current defined benefit plan may be in danger of lower benefits because part of their plan fluctuates with the stock 


market. Between market decreases, more people retiring, and increased benefits, the ASRS Trust Fund Assets has 
lost $6 billion (about 25%) in the last 16 months. This will mean increased contribution rates for current 


contributors and no PBI for retirees for perhaps 10 to 20 years. The director is floating the idea of a Cost Living 
Increase of 1% per year and is curious as to what our members might think of the idea. (This was not mentioned at 


the meeting, but is from a different source.) 


The ASRS legislative initiatives will include an attempt to discourage employers from offering early 


retirement programs by creating a profile of early retirees and charging employers for them. It will also include an 
attempt to charge employers an alternate contribution rate for retirees who return to work (Smarter Schools, etc.). 
ASRS will try to change the defined benefit plan from a 36 month average to a 60 month average. All of these 


changes must be passed by the legislature and they would like our help in doing so. 


Several committee members also asked questions about the health insurance and prescription plans, and 


complained about some confusion with prescription plans. It was suggested that committee members attend one 
of the Retiree Health Insurance Open Enrollment meetings which are being held around the state (p. 5 in the Open 


Enrollment Guide). These meetings would probably benefit all members who wish to know more about their 
health insurance and prescription benefits. 


Richard Spitzer, AEA‐R Representative 








CHAPTER CHAIR REPORTS


Susan Sommer - Glendale
AEA-Retired Glendale Chapter will hold their next meeting on November 
13.  Linda Somo will be our quest speaker.  We are in the midst of a 
membership drive. Anyone who knows retirees from Glendale, 
Youngtown, Sun City, or Peoria please inform them they are welcome to 
contact Susie Sommer for more information. We are a fun group and it is 
worthwhile to attend our meetings.  ssommer114@aol.com 
  
OTHER CHAPTER CHAIR REPORTS FROM THOSE CHAIRS PRESENT AT 
THIS MEETING:  (ADD YOUR NOTES HERE)



mailto:ssommer114@aol.com
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FUNDRAISING PLAN FOR 2008-09 YEAR
 
Next Committee Day:  January 31, 2009
Brenda Pierce to sell eyeglass cleaners
Helen Arnold, Juan Zuniga and Aurora Aber sit on committees and will help 
with sales during breakfast, lunch and breaks.Table arrangement will be 
made with Chris Mayer
 
CHANGES
Annual Meeting, Delegate Assembly, and Leaders Conference
We will have a "quarterback drawing."  Tickets will be sold at Annual 
Meeting and Delegate Assembly but not at Leaders because Rural Caucus 
has always sold quarterbacks at Leaders.  The winner will be announced at 
the end of Delegate Assembly.  There is almost no expense, perhaps 
tickets, so this will be a clear gain for our efforts.  
 
At Annual Meeting a flyer will be made up to go into our members folders 
announcing that there will be a free-will donation at Happy Hour explaining 
our efforts for the AZ IMPACT.  Julie H. has agree to help make a video that 
will be playing in our AEA-Retired Suite with IMPACT'S highlights 
explaining the program and how the money is being used.  All members, as 
well as guests, will be informed of the group's work.  
 
NO CHANGE
 
Quilt Drawing will be "business as usual" at all events.  We need to 
emphasis to our Board members that they need to sell as many tickets for 
the drawing as possible.  It is established policy, with the Active AEA Board 
members, that they sell or buy the number of tickets issued to them by the 
fundraising committee.  
 
October 7, 2008 
Respectfully submitted,
 
Aurora Aber, co-chair
Helen Arnold, co-chair
Juan Zuniga
Brenda Pierce








Oct 28, 08


ASSETS
Current Assets


Checking/Savings
Wells Fargo General Checking 14,885.67


Total Checking/Savings 14,885.67


Total Current Assets 14,885.67


TOTAL ASSETS 14,885.67


LIABILITIES & EQUITY
Liabilities


Current Liabilities
Other Current Liabilities


Intergenerational Mentoring #1 6,270.58
Intergenerational Mentoring #2 1,245.09


Total Other Current Liabilities 7,515.67


Total Current Liabilities 7,515.67


Total Liabilities 7,515.67


Equity
Opening Balance Equity 13,251.73
Net Income -5,881.73


Total Equity 7,370.00


TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY 14,885.67


3:07 PM AEA-Retired
10/28/08 Balance Sheet
Accrual Basis As of October 28, 2008
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May '08 - Apr 09 Budget $ Over Budget % of Budget


Ordinary Income/Expense
Income


Balance Forward 13,261.73 25,000.00 -11,738.27 53.0%
Fundraisers 288.00 500.00 -212.00 57.6%
Membership Dues 18,536.15 45,000.00 -26,463.85 41.2%
Reimbursemments 0.00 4,000.00 -4,000.00 0.0%


Total Income 32,085.88 74,500.00 -42,414.12 43.1%


Expense
Chapters 280.54 1,500.00 -1,219.46 18.7%
Conduit 4,295.58 7,500.00 -3,204.42 57.3%
Conventions


Alliance Rtrd Amer/Other Coalit 45.00 3,200.00 -3,155.00 1.4%
Annual Mtg/AEA DA 0.00 6,000.00 -6,000.00 0.0%
Leadership 3,060.65 2,200.00 860.65 139.1%
NEA-R & NEA RA 5,751.45 8,000.00 -2,248.55 71.9%
NEA-R Western Regional Conferen 0.00 6,500.00 -6,500.00 0.0%
NEA Retirement Seminar 0.00 4,000.00 -4,000.00 0.0%
NEA Western Regional Conference 0.00 800.00 -800.00 0.0%


Total Conventions 8,857.10 30,700.00 -21,842.90 28.9%


Director's Line 0.00 2,000.00 -2,000.00 0.0%
Elections 0.00 200.00 -200.00 0.0%
Executive Board


Meetings 0.00 500.00 -500.00 0.0%
Travel 1,511.60 5,500.00 -3,988.40 27.5%


Total Executive Board 1,511.60 6,000.00 -4,488.40 25.2%


Fundraiser 0.00 500.00 -500.00 0.0%
Legislative 0.00 1,000.00 -1,000.00 0.0%
Membership 2,215.33 3,000.00 -784.67 73.8%
Miscellaneous


Gifts & Affiliations 66.17
Miscellaneous - Other 0.00 2,000.00 -2,000.00 0.0%


Total Miscellaneous 66.17 2,000.00 -1,933.83 3.3%


3:05 PM AEA-Retired
10/28/08 Profit & Loss Budget vs. Actual
Accrual Basis May 2008 through April 2009
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May '08 - Apr 09 Budget $ Over Budget % of Budget


Office Expenses
Office Miscellaneous 212.45 500.00 -287.55 42.5%
Postage, Mailing Service 524.18 1,500.00 -975.82 34.9%
Printing and Copying 851.61 1,200.00 -348.39 71.0%
Rent 813.32 1,800.00 -986.68 45.2%
Supplies 1,020.85 800.00 220.85 127.6%
Telephone, Telecommunications 1,176.11 2,000.00 -823.89 58.8%


Total Office Expenses 4,598.52 7,800.00 -3,201.48 59.0%


Presentations 37.80 500.00 -462.20 7.6%
President


NEA-R & NEA RA 0.00 2,300.00 -2,300.00 0.0%
NEA-R Western Regional Conferen 0.00 800.00 -800.00 0.0%
NEA Retirement Seminar 0.00 800.00 -800.00 0.0%
NEA Western Regional Conference 0.00 700.00 -700.00 0.0%
President Miscellaneous 270.00 1,000.00 -730.00 27.0%
Stipend 2,100.00 4,200.00 -2,100.00 50.0%


Total President 2,370.00 9,800.00 -7,430.00 24.2%


Reconciliation Discrepancies -20.00
Social 493.24 2,000.00 -1,506.76 24.7%


Total Expense 24,705.88 74,500.00 -49,794.12 33.2%


Net Ordinary Income 7,380.00 0.00 7,380.00 100.0%


Other Income/Expense
Other Income


Beginning Balance -13,261.73


Total Other Income -13,261.73


Net Other Income -13,261.73


Net Income -5,881.73 0.00 -5,881.73 100.0%


3:05 PM AEA-Retired
10/28/08 Profit & Loss Budget vs. Actual
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